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Transcript
1	Samuel	2.	And	Hannah	prayed	and	said,	My	heart	exalts	in	the	Lord,	my	horn	is	exalted
in	the	Lord.	My	mouth	derides	my	enemies,	because	I	rejoice	in	your	salvation.	There	is
none	holy	like	the	Lord,	for	there	is	none	besides	you.

There	 is	 no	 rock	 like	 our	God.	 Talk	 no	more	 so	 very	 proudly.	 Let	 not	 arrogance	 come
from	your	mouth.

For	the	Lord	 is	a	God	of	knowledge,	and	by	Him	actions	are	weighed.	The	bows	of	 the
mighty	 are	 broken,	 and	 the	 feeble	 bind	 on	 strength.	 Those	 who	 were	 full	 have	 hired
themselves	out	for	bread,	but	those	who	were	hungry	have	ceased	to	hunger.

The	barren	has	born	seven,	but	she	who	has	many	children	is	forlorn.	The	Lord	kills	and
brings	to	life.	He	brings	down	to	Sheol	and	raises	up.
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The	Lord	makes	poor	and	makes	rich.	He	brings	low	and	He	exalts.	He	raises	up	the	poor
from	the	dust.

He	lifts	the	needy	from	the	ash	heap,	to	make	them	sit	with	princes	and	inherit	a	seat	of
honor.	For	the	pillars	of	the	earth	are	the	Lord's,	and	on	them	He	has	set	the	world.	He
will	guard	the	feet	of	His	faithful	ones,	but	the	wicked	shall	be	cut	off	in	darkness.

For	 not	 by	might	 shall	 a	man	 prevail.	 The	 adversaries	 of	 the	 Lord	 shall	 be	 broken	 to
pieces.	Against	them	He	will	thunder	in	heaven.

The	Lord	will	judge	the	ends	of	the	earth.	He	will	give	strength	to	His	King,	and	exalt	the
horn	of	His	Anointed.	Then	Elkanah	went	home	to	Ramah,	and	the	boy	was	ministering	to
the	Lord	in	the	presence	of	Eli	the	priest.

Now	the	sons	of	Eli	were	worthless	men.	They	did	not	know	the	Lord.	The	custom	of	the
priests	 with	 the	 people	was	 that	 when	 any	man	 offered	 sacrifice,	 the	 priest's	 servant
would	come,	while	the	meat	was	boiling,	with	a	three-pronged	fork	in	his	hand,	and	he
would	thrust	it	into	the	pan	or	kettle	or	cauldron	or	pot,	all	that	the	fork	brought	up	the
priest	would	take	for	himself.

This	is	what	they	did	at	Shiloh	to	all	the	Israelites	who	came	there.	Moreover,	before	the
fat	was	burned,	the	priest's	servant	would	come	and	say	to	the	man	who	was	sacrificing,
Give	meat	for	the	priest	to	roast,	for	he	will	not	accept	boiled	meat	from	you,	but	only
raw.	And	if	the	man	said	to	him,	Let	them	burn	the	fat	first,	and	then	take	as	much	as
you	wish,	he	would	say,	No,	you	must	give	it	now,	and	if	not,	I	will	take	it	by	force.

Thus	 the	 sin	 of	 the	 young	men	 was	 very	 great	 in	 the	 sight	 of	 the	 Lord,	 for	 the	men
treated	the	offering	of	the	Lord	with	contempt.	Samuel	was	ministering	before	the	Lord,
a	boy	clothed	with	a	linen	ephod,	and	his	mother	used	to	make	for	him	a	little	robe	and
take	it	to	him	each	year	when	she	went	up	with	her	husband	to	offer	the	yearly	sacrifice.
Then	Eli	would	bless	Elkanah	and	his	wife,	and	say,	May	the	Lord	give	you	children	by
this	woman,	for	the	petition	she	asked	of	the	Lord.

So	 then	 they	 would	 return	 to	 their	 home.	 Indeed	 the	 Lord	 visited	 Hannah,	 and	 she
conceived	 and	 bore	 three	 sons	 and	 two	 daughters,	 and	 the	 boy	 Samuel	 grew	 in	 the
presence	of	the	Lord.	Now	Eli	was	very	old,	and	he	kept	hearing	all	 that	his	sons	were
doing	to	all	Israel,	and	how	they	lay	with	the	women	who	were	serving	at	the	entrance	to
the	tent	of	meeting.

And	he	said	to	them,	Why	do	you	do	such	things?	For	I	hear	of	your	evil	dealings	from	all
this	 people.	 Know,	 my	 sons,	 it	 is	 no	 good	 report	 that	 I	 hear	 the	 people	 of	 the	 Lord
spreading	 abroad.	 If	 someone	 sins	 against	 a	 man,	 God	 will	 mediate	 for	 him,	 but	 if
someone	sins	against	the	Lord,	who	can	intercede	for	him?	But	they	would	not	listen	to
the	voice	of	their	father,	for	it	was	the	will	of	the	Lord	to	put	them	to	death.



Now	the	boy	Samuel	continued	to	grow	both	in	stature	and	in	favour	with	the	Lord,	and
also	with	man.	And	there	came	a	man	of	God	to	Eli	and	said	to	him,	Thus	says	the	Lord,
Did	I	indeed	reveal	myself	to	the	house	of	your	father,	when	they	were	in	Egypt	subject
to	the	house	of	Pharaoh?	Did	I	choose	him	out	of	all	the	tribes	of	Israel	to	be	my	priest,
to	go	up	to	my	altar,	to	burn	incense,	to	wear	an	ephod	before	me?	I	gave	to	the	house
of	your	father	all	my	offerings	by	fire	from	the	people	of	Israel.	Why	then	do	you	scorn
my	sacrifices	and	my	offerings	that	I	commanded	for	my	dwelling,	and	honour	your	sons
above	me	by	fattening	yourselves	on	the	choicest	parts	of	every	offering	of	my	people
Israel?	Therefore	the	Lord,	the	God	of	Israel	declares,	I	promised	that	your	house	and	the
house	of	your	father	should	go	in	and	out	before	me	forever.

But	now	the	Lord	declares,	Far	be	it	from	me,	for	those	who	honour	me	I	will	honour,	and
those	who	despise	me	shall	be	lightly	esteemed.	Behold	the	days	are	coming	when	I	will
cut	off	your	strength	and	the	strength	of	your	father's	house,	so	that	there	will	not	be	an
old	 man	 in	 your	 house.	 Then	 in	 distress	 you	 will	 look	 with	 envious	 eye	 on	 all	 the
prosperity	 that	shall	be	bestowed	on	 Israel,	and	 there	shall	not	be	an	old	man	 in	your
house	for	ever.

The	only	one	of	you	whom	I	shall	not	cut	off	from	my	altar	shall	be	spared	to	weep	his
eyes	 out,	 to	 grieve	 his	 heart,	 and	 all	 the	 descendants	 of	 your	 house	 shall	 die	 by	 the
sword	of	men.	And	this	that	shall	come	upon	your	two	sons,	Hophni	and	Phinehas,	shall
be	the	sign	to	you,	both	of	them	shall	die	on	the	same	day.	And	I	will	raise	up	for	myself
a	faithful	priest	who	shall	do	according	to	what	is	in	my	heart	and	in	my	mind.

And	I	will	build	him	a	sure	house,	and	he	shall	go	in	and	out	before	my	anointed	forever.
And	everyone	who	is	left	in	your	house	shall	come	to	implore	him	for	a	piece	of	silver	or
a	loaf	of	bread,	and	shall	say,	Please	put	me	in	one	of	the	priest's	places	that	I	may	eat	a
morsel	of	bread.	In	1	Samuel	chapter	2	Hannah	responds	to	the	birth	of	her	son	Samuel
with	a	prayer	of	rejoicing.

It	is	a	prayer	which	provides	the	pattern	for	Mary's	Magnificat	in	the	Gospel	of	Luke.	The
story	 of	 Hannah	 began	with	 a	 prayer	 of	 sorrow	 and	 desperation	 in	 the	 temple,	 and	 it
concludes	with	a	prayer	or	 song	of	 joy.	Much	as	 the	parents	of	Noah,	Moses,	 John	 the
Baptist	and	 Jesus,	Hannah	realises	 that	 the	birth	of	her	son	Samuel	heralds	more	than
her	own	vindication	against	Peninnah.

It	is	a	sign	that	the	Lord	is	about	to	turn	Israel	upside	down,	throwing	down	the	rich	and
mighty	and	raising	up	the	weak	and	the	poor.	Hannah's	prayer	praised	the	Lord	that	he
was	 about	 to	 tear	 down	 the	 corrupt	 house	 of	 Israel	 and	 re-establish	 it	 again	 upon
righteous	foundations.	Like	the	prophetess	Anna,	who	prayed	fervently	in	the	temple	like
her	many	centuries	 later,	Hannah	sees	 in	a	young	child	 the	 sign	of	 the	 redemption	of
Israel	and	declares	the	joyful	news	to	others.

Hannah's	 prayer	 makes	 the	 startling	 association	 of	 the	 reversal	 of	 the	 spiritual	 and



political	fortunes	of	the	nation	with	God's	answers	to	the	prayers	of	an	unknown	woman
for	 a	 child.	 While	 the	 connection	 between	 the	 quiet	 and	 private	 victories	 of	 obscure
individuals	and	the	grand	turnarounds	in	history	are	generally	only	seen	in	retrospect,	on
the	very	rare	occasions	where	they	are	seen	at	all,	by	the	spirit	faithful	Hannah	is	able	to
recognise	in	God's	answer	to	her	distress	the	faintest	foreshock	of	forthcoming	seismic
events	in	Israel's	history.	In	God's	gift	of	life	to	her	barren	womb,	Hannah	recognises	the
working	of	a	resurrection	power.

The	 Lord	 kills	 and	 brings	 to	 life,	 he	 brings	 down	 to	 Sheol	 and	 he	 raises	 up.	 And	 this
cannot	but	lead	to	radical	social	upheaval	in	the	future.	God	has	vindicated	her	and	he
will	vindicate	his	people.

She	 praises	 the	 great	 works	 of	 the	 Lord	 in	 visiting	 those	 in	 need.	 She	 speaks	 of	 the
exalted	horns	of	the	anointed.	It	begins	with	the	exalted	horn	of	Hannah	and	it	ends	with
the	exalted	horn	of	the	anointed	King	of	the	Lord.

In	verse	10,	the	lifting	up	of	Hannah	initiates	a	series	of	events	that	will	lead	to	the	lifting
up	of	the	King.	In	the	time	when	Hannah	is	praying	this	prayer,	Israel	is	being	oppressed
by	the	Philistines.	Hannah	is	being	oppressed	by	Peninnah.

And	 there	 are	 parallels	 between	 these	 two	 things.	 The	 wicked	 are	 prospering	 and
oppressing	 the	 righteous	 who	 are	 languishing.	 Yet	 in	 all	 the	 situations	 where	 the
righteous	are	 suffering,	 in	 lack	of	 food,	 in	 their	weakness,	 in	 their	barrenness,	 in	 their
suffering,	whatever	 it	 is,	the	Lord	 is	going	to	 intervene	and	there's	going	to	be	a	great
reversal.

We	might	relate	this	to	the	beginning	of	Jesus'	teaching	in	the	Sermon	on	the	Mount	with
the	Beatitudes.	Another	set	of	teachings	that	speak	of	a	great	reversal	that	 is	about	to
come.	Likewise,	the	prayers	and	the	prophecies	in	the	opening	chapters	of	the	Book	of
Luke	set	the	terms	for	understanding	the	entire	book.

They	prepare	us	for	the	action	that	will	follow.	And	it's	the	same	here.	Hannah's	prayer
here	is	the	Book	of	Samuel	in	miniature.

God	is	going	to	act	 in	a	corrupt	society	and	he's	going	to	turn	things	upside	down.	We
need	to	read	Hannah's	prayer	alongside	the	rest	of	the	chapter	also.	It	foreshadows	the
judgment	on	Eli	and	his	sons.

They	are	the	full	who	will	end	up	hiring	themselves	out	for	bread.	They've	been	getting
full	on	the	sacrifices	of	the	Lord	which	they've	been	taking	from	the	Lord	and	also	from
his	people.	In	verse	5,	Hannah	talks	about	those	who	will	hire	themselves	out	for	bread.

And	in	verse	36,	we	read	that	this	is	the	state	to	which	Eli's	descendants	will	be	reduced.
All	 of	 this	 is	 part	 of	 a	greater	 event	 of	 resurrection.	 The	God	who	brings	 life	 from	 the
dead	is	going	to	act	in	Israel's	history.



The	 Lord	 is	 creator	 and	 he	 is	 the	 judge.	 He	will	 set	 the	 world	 to	 rights	 and	 establish
justice	 in	 his	 world.	 It's	 a	 remarkable	 declaration	 of	 confident	 faith	 in	 the	 darkest	 of
times.

Samuel	 is	now	 left	at	 the	Temple.	The	seed	of	 the	new	order	that	 the	Lord	 is	about	to
establish	is	deep	in	the	soil	as	it	were.	And	there	are	constant	juxtapositions	of	Samuel's
growth	and	the	decay	and	the	sin	of	Eli	and	his	sons.

Brief	references	to	Samuel's	growth	regularly	punctuate	the	narrative	 in	verses	11,	18,
21	and	26.	And	he	is	the	alternative	and	the	contrast	to	the	evil	sons	of	Eli,	Hophni	and
Phinehas,	because	he	will	ultimately	take	their	place.	Samuel's	steady	growth	frames	the
description	of	the	wickedness	of	Eli's	sons.

Samuel	has	been	adopted	into	the	house	of	Eli	and	he	will	take	the	place	of	the	wicked
sons	who	will	be	destroyed.	He	is	described	as	acting	in	a	priest-like	fashion,	even	as	a
child.	He	is	clothed	with	a	linen	ephod	and	he	ministers	to	the	Lord	in	the	presence	of	Eli
the	priest.

His	 mother	 brings	 him	 a	 robe	 every	 year,	 again	 connected	 with	 the	 garments	 of	 the
priest.	Samuel	is	presumably	working	alongside	the	Levites.	We	discover	that	he	was	a
Levite	himself	in	1	Chronicles	6.	Eli's	sons	despise,	by	contrast,	the	sacrifice	of	the	Lord.

They	take	what	isn't	theirs	to	take.	In	Leviticus	7,	verses	28-34	we	read	the	portions	of
the	sacrifices	that	belonged	to	the	priests.	The	Lord's	food	offerings.

He	shall	bring	the	fat	with	the	breast,	that	the	breast	may	be	waved	as	a	wave	offering
before	 the	 Lord.	 The	 priest	 shall	 burn	 the	 fat	 on	 the	 altar,	 but	 the	 breast	 shall	 be	 for
Aaron	and	his	sons,	and	the	right	thigh	you	shall	give	to	the	priest	as	a	contribution	from
the	sacrifice	of	your	peace	offerings.	Whoever	among	the	sons	of	Aaron	offers	the	blood
of	the	peace	offerings	and	the	fat	shall	have	the	right	thigh	for	a	portion.

For	the	breast	that	is	waved	and	the	thigh	that	is	cut	off	shall	be	the	right	thigh	for	the
sacrifice	of	your	peace	offerings.	Eli's	sons,	Hophni	and	Phinehas,	then,	are	robbing	the
Israelites	of	their	proper	portions	of	their	peace	offerings,	preventing	them	from	enjoying
blessed	 meals	 in	 the	 presence	 of	 the	 Lord	 in	 the	 way	 that	 they	 ought	 to.	 They	 also
robbed	the	Lord	and	treated	him	with	contempt	by	taking	raw	meat	from	the	Israelites
before	the	Fat	was	waved.

The	Lord's	fat	had	been	given	to	the	Lord.	They	even	threatened	force	if	they	were	not
given	 the	 meat	 that	 they	 demanded.	 From	 this	 gross	 sin	 against	 the	 Israelites	 and
against	the	Lord,	we	turn	to	Hannah	and	Samuel	again.

The	chapter	 is	 juxtaposing	these	two	things,	Hannah	and	her	son	and	Eli	and	his	sons.
Hannah	visits	for	the	yearly	sacrifice.	She	is	blessed	by	the	Lord	and	ends	up	with	three
sons	and	two	daughters.



On	 the	 other	 hand,	 Hophni	 and	 Phinehas	 sleep	 with	 the	 women	 serving	 at	 the
tabernacle.	 The	 serving	 women	 at	 the	 tabernacle,	 which	 we	 also	 read	 of	 in	 Exodus
chapter	 38,	 were	 presumably	 virgins	 who	 were	 dedicated	 to	 that	 service.	 In	 their
dedicated	virginity	to	the	Lord,	they	would	represent	Israel.

But	Hophni	and	Phinehas	are	violating	them,	violating	the	people	of	Israel,	the	bride,	and
violating	the	Lord,	their	husband.	Phinehas	is	also	acting	in	a	way	that	greatly	contrasts
with	 the	 actions	 of	 his	 namesake	 in	 the	 book	 of	 Numbers.	 In	 Numbers	 chapter	 25,
Phinehas	 stands	 up	 and	 intervenes	 to	 stop	 the	 plague	 by	 driving	 a	 spear	 through	 a
couple	engaged	in	inappropriate	sexual	relations.

Far	from	standing	in	the	gap	and	maintaining	the	holiness	of	the	Lord's	people,	Phinehas
is	 violating	 them	 and	 repeating	 the	 sorts	 of	 sins	 that	 almost	 got	 Israel	 destroyed.	 Eli
rebukes	his	sons,	but	only	 in	a	very	vague,	general,	and	toothless	manner.	They	don't
listen,	understandably.

It	 is	a	rebuke	with	 little	strength.	The	Lord	sends	a	man	of	God	to	Eli,	and	he	brings	a
message	of	condemnation.	Eli	and	his	family	had	been	uniquely	honoured	by	the	Lord,
but	they	had	scorned	the	Lord's	sacrifices.

They	had	responded	to	honour	with	dishonour.	Eli	had	also	seemingly	become	fat	on	the
portions	of	the	sacrifices	that	his	sons	had	stolen.	In	this	way,	he	was	a	participant	and
implicated	in	their	sins.

Eli's	house	–	the	word	house	is	repeated	on	a	number	of	occasions	in	this	section	–	would
be	brought	low.	This	is	the	beginning	of	the	reversal	that	the	Lord	had	promised	through
Hannah.	Samuel	is	growing	up,	but	Eli's	house	is	being	brought	down.

The	Book	of	Samuel	contains	three	different	models	of	leadership	that	Israel	could	have
taken.	It	begins	with	Eli	the	judge	and	the	high	priest.	It	moves	on	to	Samuel	the	judge
and	the	prophet.

And	then	it	moves	on	to	the	king,	David.	Here	we	see	the	failure	of	the	priestly	ruler,	the
way	that	Eli	and	his	family	utterly	failed	to	guard	the	holiness	of	the	Lord	and	his	people.
A	question	to	consider.

What	can	we	learn	from	the	parallels	between	Hannah	and	the	women	at	the	beginning
of	 the	 Gospel	 of	 Luke?	 1	 Corinthians	 11	 Be	 imitators	 of	me,	 as	 I	 am	 of	 Christ.	 Now	 I
commend	 you,	 because	 you	 remember	me	 in	 everything,	 and	maintain	 the	 traditions,
even	as	 I	delivered	 them	to	you.	But	 I	want	you	 to	understand	 that	 the	head	of	every
man	is	Christ,	the	head	of	a	wife	is	her	husband,	and	the	head	of	Christ	is	God.

Every	man	who	prays	or	prophesies	with	his	head	covered	dishonors	his	head,	but	every
wife	who	prays	or	prophesies	with	her	head	uncovered	dishonors	her	head,	since	it	is	the
same	as	if	her	head	were	shaven.	For	if	a	wife	will	not	cover	her	head,	then	she	should



cut	her	hair	short,	but	since	 it	 is	disgraceful	 for	a	wife	 to	cut	off	her	hair	or	shave	her
head,	 let	 her	 cover	 her	 head.	 For	 a	man	ought	 not	 to	 cover	 his	 head,	 since	 he	 is	 the
image	and	glory	of	God,	but	woman	is	the	glory	of	man.

For	man	was	not	made	from	woman,	but	woman	from	man.	Neither	was	man	created	for
woman,	but	woman	for	man.	That	is	why	a	wife	ought	to	have	a	symbol	of	authority	on
her	head,	because	of	the	angels.

Nevertheless,	in	the	Lord	woman	is	not	independent	of	man,	nor	man	of	woman.	For	as
woman	was	made	from	man,	so	man	is	now	born	of	woman,	and	all	things	are	from	God.
Judge	 for	 yourselves,	 is	 it	 proper	 for	 a	wife	 to	 pray	 to	God	with	 her	 head	 uncovered?
Does	not	nature	itself	teach	you	that	if	a	man	wears	long	hair,	 it	 is	a	disgrace	for	him?
But	if	a	woman	has	long	hair,	it	is	her	glory,	for	her	hair	is	given	to	her	for	her	covering.

If	anyone	is	inclined	to	be	contentious,	we	have	no	such	practice,	nor	do	the	churches	of
God.	But	 in	 the	 following	 instructions	 I	do	not	command	you,	because	when	you	come
together	it	is	not	for	the	better,	but	for	the	worse.	For	in	the	first	place,	when	you	come
together	as	a	church,	I	hear	that	there	are	divisions	among	you,	and	I	believe	it	in	part.

For	there	must	be	factions	among	you,	in	order	that	those	who	are	genuine	among	you
may	be	recognized.	When	you	come	together,	it	is	not	the	Lord's	supper	that	you	eat,	for
in	eating	each	one	goes	ahead	with	his	own	meal.	One	goes	hungry,	another	gets	drunk.

What,	do	you	not	have	houses	to	eat	and	drink	in?	Or	do	you	despise	the	church	of	God
and	humiliate	those	who	have	nothing?	What	shall	I	say	to	you?	Shall	I	commend	you	in
this?	No,	I	will	not.	For	I	received	from	the	Lord	what	I	also	delivered	to	you,	that	the	Lord
Jesus	on	the	night	when	he	was	betrayed	took	bread,	and	when	he	had	given	thanks	he
broke	it	and	said,	This	is	my	body	which	is	for	you,	do	this	in	remembrance	of	me.	In	the
same	way	also	he	took	the	cup	after	supper,	saying,	This	cup	is	the	new	covenant	in	my
blood,	do	this	as	often	as	you	drink	it,	in	remembrance	of	me.

For	as	often	as	you	eat	this	bread	and	drink	the	cup,	you	proclaim	the	Lord's	death	until
he	 comes.	 Whoever	 therefore	 eats	 the	 bread	 or	 drinks	 the	 cup	 of	 the	 Lord	 in	 an
unworthy	manner	will	be	guilty	concerning	the	body	and	blood	of	the	Lord.	Let	a	person
examine	himself	then,	and	so	eat	of	the	bread	and	drink	of	the	cup.

For	anyone	who	eats	and	drinks	without	discerning	the	body	eats	and	drinks	 judgment
on	himself.	 This	 is	why	many	 of	 you	 are	weak	 and	 ill,	 and	 some	have	died.	 But	 if	we
judged	ourselves	truly,	we	would	not	be	judged.

But	 when	 we	 are	 judged	 by	 the	 Lord	 we	 are	 disciplined,	 so	 that	 we	 may	 not	 be
condemned	along	with	the	world.	So	then,	my	brothers,	when	you	come	together	to	eat,
wait	for	one	another.	If	anyone	is	hungry,	let	him	eat	at	home,	so	that	when	you	come
together	it	will	not	be	for	judgment.



About	the	other	things	I	will	give	directions	when	I	come.	1	Corinthians	chapter	11	begins
with	 a	 verse	 tying	up	 the	preceding	argument	 about	 eating	 idle	 food.	 The	Corinthians
should	imitate	Paul,	who,	as	he	discussed	in	chapter	9,	did	not	exert	the	rights	that	he
had,	accommodated	to	others	for	the	sake	of	the	gospel.

And	in	this	Paul	is	imitating	Christ.	He	has	taken	on	the	mindset	of	Christ	that	belongs	to
us	in	the	spirit,	the	mindset	discussed	in	chapter	2.	And	this	verse	is	orphaned	from	the
argument	to	which	it	belongs	by	the	chapter	break,	but	it	does	alert	us	to	the	fact	that
chapter	11	belongs	in	a	 letter	where	the	themes	of	the	previous	chapters	are	still	very
much	in	play.	This	is	a	dense	and	a	difficult	chapter,	and	there	are	a	few	principles	that
we	could	bear	in	mind	throughout	that	might	help	us.

First,	when	Paul	moves	on	to	new	matters,	the	themes	of	the	letter	are	still	continuing.	It
is	 crucial	 that	 we	 retain	 Paul's	 earlier	 discussion	 of	 the	 strong	 and	 the	 weak	 in	mind
when	 we	 move	 into	 this	 and	 the	 chapters	 that	 follow,	 for	 instance.	 Those	 principles
remain	 extremely	 important,	 and	 Paul	 now	 relates	 those	 principles	 to	 the	 practice	 of
worship.

N.T.	Wright	has	compared	reading	Paul	to	riding	a	bicycle.	If	you	go	too	slowly	you	will
fall	off.	You	need	to	follow	the	movement	of	the	argument	through	the	letter.

The	more	 that	you	 follow	 the	movement	of	 the	argument	 through	an	entire	 letter,	 the
easier	specific	text	will	be	to	interpret.	Second,	this	chapter	is	about	men	and	women.	It
is	not	just	about	women.

It	 is	 often	 spoken	 about	 as	 women	 and	 head	 coverings.	 But	 yet	 it	 begins	 by	 treating
men.	It	emphasises	the	need	for	gender	differentiation	for	both	sexes.

Third,	Paul	is	bringing	a	number	of	interrelated	themes	of	reference	to	play,	not	just	one.
He	is	concerned	about	the	order	of	creation.	He	is	also	concerned	about	the	customs	of
society	and	not	acting	in	a	way	that	flies	in	the	face	of	these.

He	 is	 also	 concerned	 about	 the	 order	 of	 the	 gospel	 and	 the	 age	 to	 come	 that	 is
inaugurated	 in	 it.	 These	are	different	and	 they	 shouldn't	be	collapsed	 into	each	other.
They	are	always	interrelated	and	playing	off	each	other	though.

Fourth,	 key	 elements	 of	 his	 argument	 are	 derived	 from	 reflection	 upon	 the	 creation
narrative	of	Genesis.	We	should	read	this	text	alongside	that	one,	going	back	to	Genesis
1	and	2	and	seeing	where	he	is	getting	this	from.	Fifth,	when	dealing	with	such	difficult
texts,	 especially	 texts	 that	 play	 such	 an	 important	 part	 in	 current	 debates,	 the
temptation	is	to	detach	and	to	atomise.

However,	we	need	 to	 recognise	 the	way	 that	 such	 texts	 connect	with	other	 scriptures
and	are	part	of	 larger	arguments	and	build	our	cases	accordingly.	Many	people	 look	to
scripture	 for	 proof	 texts	 to	 act	 like	 pillars	 holding	 up	 systems,	 and	 others	 treat	 these



texts	as	pillars	to	be	chipped	away	at	bit	by	bit.	But	we	should	see	scripture	supporting
of	our	theologies	as	functioning	more	like	a	great	root	system.

The	entire	weight	of	the	tree	does	not	rest	upon	a	single	root,	but	it	is	widely	distributed
among	the	many	different	roots	that	bear	the	weight	together.	Sixth,	 it	 is	very	easy	to
explain	away	difficult	 texts,	 to	give	 interpretations	that	empty	them	of	any	unwelcome
force.	But	you	end	up	wondering	why	the	writer	would	ever	have	written	such	confusing,
unclear	and	seemingly	unsettling	words	in	the	first	place.

It	is	much	harder	to	give	a	compelling	positive	explanation	of	the	train	of	thought	of	the
writer	 that	 led	 them	 to	write	 the	exact	words	 that	you	are	 reading,	especially	 if	 those
words	seem,	on	their	surface,	to	oppose	or	threaten	your	position.	Seventh,	knowledge
of	the	cultural	context	will	be	decisive	or	at	least	very	helpful	for	certain	questions,	but
scripture	 itself	 will	 generally	 prove	 to	 be	 the	 place	 where	 you	 will	 find	 the	 most
revelation.	Finally,	Paul	often	plays	with	words	and	levels	of	meaning,	and	we	should	be
alert	for	this.

We	shouldn't	presume	that	he	is	always	using	the	same	word	in	the	same	sense.	Often
he	 will	 be	 playing	 meanings	 off	 against	 each	 other.	 From	 verse	 2	 of	 this	 chapter
onwards,	Paul	is	addressing	public	or	gathered	worship	and	the	instructions	that	he	has
given	them	concerning	it.

He	approves	of	their	behaviour,	but	there	are	some	problems.	The	first	seem	to	relate	to
the	disruption	of	appropriate	distinctions	between	the	sexes	in	worship.	He	writes,	I	want
you	 to	 understand	 that	 the	 head	 of	 every	 man	 is	 Christ,	 the	 head	 of	 a	 wife	 is	 her
husband,	and	the	head	of	Christ	is	God.

The	language	of	head	and	what	it	means	has	been	much	debated.	Some	have	seen	it	to
mean	authority,	rule	and	leadership.	Others	have	seen	it	to	refer	to	a	source.

The	head	in	this	sense	is	that	from	which	the	rest	derives.	I	have	been	persuaded	by	a
number	 of	 writers,	 Andrew	 Perryman,	 Gregory	 Dawes,	 Anthony	 Thistleton,	 that	 in	 the
metaphorical	uses	of	the	term	under	consideration,	head	does	not	mean	one	in	authority
over	 or	 source,	 but	 rather,	 in	 Perryman's	 words,	 refers	 to	 the	 dimension	 of	 visibility,
prominence,	eminence,	social	superiority.	Of	course,	in	many	instances	where	we	do	see
this	 term	used,	 authority	 over	may	be	 contextually	 connoted,	 but	 this	 is	 not	what	 the
term	itself	actually	means.

The	shift	in	translation	or	interpretation	of	this	term	may	suggest	further	changes	in	our
understanding	 of	 the	 relationships	 being	 discussed	 in	 this	 verse.	 When	 head	 is
interpreted	as	one	in	authority	over,	it	typically	functions	as	a	polarising	term.	It	sets	one
party	over	against	the	other.

In	verse	3	then,	one	party	exercises	authority	over	the	other.	Christ	over	the	man,	the



man	over	the	woman,	and	then	God	over	Christ.	For	 instance	then,	the	statement,	 the
head	of	 every	man	 is	Christ,	would	mean	 that	Christ	 hierarchically	 exercises	authority
over	every	man.

However,	if	you	slightly	shift	the	meaning	of	head,	as	I	described,	suddenly,	rather	than
placing	 Christ	 over	 against	 every	 man,	 Christ	 may	 be	 set	 forth	 as	 the	 pre-eminent
among	us.	He's	the	firstborn	of	many	brethren.	He's	the	firstborn	from	the	dead.

He's	 the	one	man	who	works	on	our	behalf.	He's	 the	one	who	represents	us	 in	human
flesh	in	the	heavenly	places.	He's	the	one	in	whose	name	and	power	we	act.

There	is	still	undoubtedly	an	authority	involved	here,	but	the	change	is	a	very	significant
one.	 Head	 becomes	 a	 term	 describing	 an	 empowering	 union,	 not	 just	 a	 hierarchical
relation.	The	temptation	to	read	1	Corinthians	11.3	in	terms	of	a	chain	of	hierarchies	is
also	a	real	one.

But	 this	 temptation	 is	challenged	by	 the	ordering	of	 the	 text	 itself,	which	disrupts	any
such	 chain	 by	 listing	 the	 pairings	 out	 of	 the	 expected	 sequence.	 In	 verse	 3,	 Paul	 is
probably	 not	 merely	 referring	 to	 wives'	 relationships	 to	 their	 husbands,	 but	 broader
relations	between	women	and	men.	Gender	relations	more	generally	are	at	 issue	here,
not	just	between	married	partners.

What	might	 it	mean	 to	 call	man	 the	 head	 of	 the	woman?	Well,	 we	 could	 start	 off	 by
thinking	about	what	it	means	to	call	Christ	the	head	of	the	church.	In	Ephesians	1,	verses
20-23	we	read,	He	raised	Christ	from	the	dead,	and	seated	him	at	his	right	hand	in	the
heavenly	places,	 far	 above	all	 rule	and	authority	and	power	and	dominion,	 and	above
every	name	that	is	named,	not	only	in	this	age	but	also	in	the	one	to	come.	And	he	put
all	things	under	his	feet,	and	gave	him	as	head	over	all	things	to	the	church,	which	is	his
body,	the	fullness	of	him	who	fills	all	in	all.

The	character	of	Christ's	headship	in	these	verses	doesn't	primarily	seem	to	be	authority
over.	Rather,	it's	the	fact	that	Christ	has	authority	and	rule	in	the	world,	and	he	exercises
that	authority	as	the	preeminent	one	of	the	church,	the	one	who	stands	on	our	behalf,
the	one	who	represents	us,	the	one	who	is	the	firstborn	of	many	brethren,	the	one	who	is
the	bridegroom	of	the	bride.	Rather	than	Christ's	headship	functioning	in	a	sort	of	binary
face-to-face	relationship	where	he	is	over	the	church	as	his	partner,	Christ's	authority	is
primarily	exercised	out	into	the	world	for	the	sake	of	the	church.

This	directionality	is	very	important,	and	we	see	the	same	thing	in	the	story	of	Genesis.
The	man	 is	 created	 first,	 given	a	mission	and	a	 calling	within	 the	world,	 and	 then	 the
woman	is	created	after	him	to	be	a	counterpart	to	help	him.	The	man,	however,	 is	the
one	who	will	lead	the	way	out	into	the	world.

He's	 Adam,	who	 stands	 for	 Adamic	 humanity.	 He's	 the	 one	who	 represents	 humanity.



He's	the	one	who's	primarily	commissioned	with	the	calling	to	go	out	into	the	world.

He	leads	the	way	in	that.	He's	the	one	who's	equipped	with	the	greater	strength.	 In	all
these	ways	and	more,	he	is	the	one	who's	created	as	the	head.

Note	 that	he's	not	 told	 to	be	 the	head.	He	 just	 is	 the	head.	When	Paul's	 talking	about
this,	he's	just	talking	about	a	fact	of	reality.

In	human	societies	the	world	over	and	across	time,	it	is	men	who	tend	to	be	preeminent,
and	God	created	 things	 that	way.	Paul	 is	here,	 then,	describing	a	 fundamental	natural
asymmetry	 between	 the	 sexes.	 He	 turns	 to	 men	 first,	 talking	 about	 praying	 or
prophesying	with	their	heads	uncovered.

What	sort	of	prophecy	is	in	view?	It's	not	necessarily	ecstatic	or	spontaneous	speech.	It
could	be	a	sort	of	exhortation	or	encouragement	or	some	other	thing	like	that.	We	should
note	the	way	that	the	word	head	is	already	functioning	now	in	different	but	interrelated
senses.

One's	 treatment	 of	 one's	 physical	 head,	 whether	 covered	 or	 not,	 has	 implications	 for
one's	 relationship	with	 the	one	who's	 foremost	 in	 relationship	 to	you.	 It	 is	not	entirely
clear	whether	 Paul	 is	 here	 talking	 about	 a	 head	 being	 covered	 or	 a	 head	 having	 long
hair.	Whichever	it	is,	though,	the	way	that	people	dress	or	wear	their	hair	is	meaningful
and	communicative.

It	can	vary	from	culture	to	culture.	But	those	differences	between	cultures	aren't	merely
arbitrary.	 No	 two	 societies	 distinguish	 between	men	 and	 women	 in	 exactly	 the	 same
way,	but	every	single	society	distinguishes	between	men	and	women.

Also,	although	there	are	many	different	ways	of	distinguishing	between	men	and	women,
if	 you	were	 put	 into	 any	 random	 society	 and	 the	men	 and	women	were	mixed	 up,	 it
would	not	take	you	long	to	realise	that	something	odd	was	afoot.	The	way	that	cultures
distinguish	between	men	and	women	is	not	arbitrary.	If	Paul	has	long	hair	in	mind	here,
he	 is	probably	referring	to	effeminate	customs	 in	men,	 the	way	that	men	can	dress	or
act	 in	 a	 way	 that	 breaks	 down	 the	 distinction	 between	 men	 and	 women,	 a	 created
distinction	that	is	good	and	appropriate.

Such	opposing	or	erasing	of	gender	differentiation	 is	shameful,	 it	 is	contrary	to	nature,
and	no	more	so	 than	 in	 the	context	of	 the	worship	of	God.	This	wouldn't	be	 the	same
thing	as	the	 long	hair	of	 the	Nazarite.	 It's	quite	possible	that	Paul	himself	was	under	a
Nazarite	vow	when	he	visited	Corinth.

We	see	 this	 in	Acts	 chapter	18	verse	18.	 Just	as	we	can	 tell	 the	difference	between	a
Scotsman	wearing	a	kilt	and	a	woman	wearing	a	dress,	the	hearers	of	this	 letter	could
easily	tell	the	difference	between	someone	with	a	Nazarite	vow	and	someone	breaking
down	gender	distinctions.	Whether	it's	someone	who's	wearing	something	over	his	head,



or	someone	who	has	covered	his	head	with	long	hair,	he	shames	his	head.

And	 this	 is	his	own	head,	his	physical	head,	he's	bringing	dishonour	upon	himself,	but
also	his	metaphorical	head,	 the	 fact	 that	Christ	 is	his	head,	he's	bringing	shame	upon
Christ.	Dressing	 in	 such	a	way	draws	 inappropriate	attention,	and	 in	worship	attention
must	be	focused	upon	the	Lord.	Paul	now	turns	from	men's	head	covering	to	women's.

For	women,	loose	hair	signals	sexual	availability.	It	would	distract	from	Christ,	and	would
also	dishonour	herself	and	her	man.	The	way	 that	women	wore	 their	hair	and	dressed
reflected	upon	the	men	who	were	related	to	them.

Wearing	a	veil	or	a	head	covering	signalled	modesty	and	respectability.	And	any	sort	of
erasing	of	the	differences	between	men	and	women	was	shaming	and	dishonouring.	Paul
holds	two	things	alongside	each	other	as	equally	wrong.

Women	 drawing	 attention	 to	 themselves	 in	 worship	 by	 their	 dress,	 and	women	 being
stripped	of	the	glory	of	their	hair	and	being	treated	as	if	sexless.	Some	have	discussed
the	 way	 that	 lesbians	 would	 have	 worn	 their	 hair	 within	 the	 ancient	 world,	 in	 a	 way
designed	to	convey	androgyny.	All	of	this	is	about	the	importance	of	social	signals.

One	can	imagine	the	Corinthians	rejoicing	in	their	newfound	freedom,	dressing	in	a	way
that	was	scandalous.	The	background	for	this	may	have	been	women	enjoying	more	of	a
speaking	and	worshipping	role	within	the	church,	than	the	roles	that	they	enjoyed	within
their	previous	communities.	And	now	perhaps	they	feel	 liberated	to	drop	customs	they
were	once	bound	by.

However,	 Paul	 teaches	 in	 this	 context	 that	 those	 things	must	 be	 retained	 in	 a	 proper
way.	Gender	difference	 is	very	 important.	 It	 is	part	of	 the	goodness	of	creation,	and	 it
must	be	signalled	within	worship	from	both	men	and	women.

An	emphasis	upon	freedom	that	does	not	take	consideration	for	the	other	is	not	Christian
freedom.	Christian	freedom	is	very	concerned	to	bring	glory	to	the	other,	to	honour	the
other,	and	not	to	bring	dishonour	as	this	sort	of	practice	seems	to	have	done.	Paul	draws
attention	to	the	differences	between	men	and	women	in	the	creation.

Man	 is	 the	 image	 and	 the	 glory	 of	God.	 Image	 language	 is	 applied	 particularly	 to	 the
man.	In	scripture,	image	language	is	not	applied	to	men	and	women	in	exactly	the	same
way.

Rather,	the	man	is	the	image	of	God	in	a	special	and	particular	way.	He	represents	God's
rule	and	authority.	The	male	symbolises	the	dominion	of	God	within	the	world	in	a	more
powerful	and	immediate	sense	than	that	of	women.

The	man	also	represents	humanity	as	a	whole,	as	Adam	can	represent	the	entire	human
race.	However,	the	woman	is	the	glory	of	the	man.	She	is	the	one	in	whom	the	human



creation	reaches	its	height.

She	is	the	pinnacle	and	the	end	of	the	human	creation,	the	capstone.	Her	glory	is	what
animates	 the	man	 to	 action,	 and	 she	 is	 the	 one	who	 takes	 the	work	 of	 the	man	 and
brings	 it	 to	 its	 proper	 completion.	 What	 Paul	 is	 describing	 here	 is	 not	 any	 sort	 of
straightforward	hierarchy,	but	an	asymmetric	 relationship	between	man	and	woman	 in
which	the	two	are	bound	up	in	a	mutual	and	reciprocal	relationship.

The	man	was	not	made	from	the	woman,	but	the	woman	from	the	man.	Again,	he	goes
back	to	creation	and	looks	at	the	pattern	there.	The	man	was	not	created	for	woman,	but
woman	created	for	the	man.

There	is	once	again	a	priority	here.	That	priority	does	not	mean	superiority	over.	Rather,
there's	an	order	and	a	pattern.

The	man	establishes,	but	the	woman	completes.	We	can	see	one	way	of	thinking	about
the	glory	of	women	in	1	Ezra	4,	verses	14-17.	Gentlemen,	is	not	the	king	great?	And	are
not	 men	 many?	 And	 is	 not	 wine	 strong?	 Who	 is	 it	 then	 that	 rules	 them,	 or	 has	 the
mastery	over	them?	Is	it	not	women?	Women	give	birth	to	the	king,	and	to	every	people
that	rules	over	sea	and	land.

From	women	they	came,	and	women	brought	up	the	very	men	who	plant	the	vineyards
from	which	comes	wine.	Women	make	men's	clothes,	they	bring	men	glory.	Men	cannot
exist	without	women.

Paul	goes	on	to	make	points	like	these.	His	point	is	not	to	argue	for	a	hierarchy,	but	to
argue	for	an	asymmetry	that	must	be	honoured,	and	must	be	honoured	in	the	customs
that	are	appropriate	to	our	time	and	place.	Recognising	this,	it	is	dangerous	if	women's
glory	becomes	an	object	of	attention	in	worship.

He	says	that	this	is	because	of	the	angels.	Perhaps	he	has	in	mind	the	fact	that	they	are
heavenly	witnesses	to	our	worship.	But	I	suspect	there	is	more	to	consider	here.

When	we	read	of	the	angels,	they	are	invariably	described	as	male.	They	are,	as	it	were,
a	band	of	brothers.	They	represent	 the	 image	of	God	 in	certain	 respects,	His	authority
and	His	rule.

What	makes	humanity	stand	apart	is	not	so	much	men	as	women.	Redeemed	humanity
is	described	as	the	son,	but	more	 importantly,	as	the	bride.	Angels	can	be	 like	sons	of
God,	but	they	could	never	be	the	bride.

The	glory	of	humanity	as	a	whole	is	seen	in	the	fact	that	we	are	male	and	female,	and
that	glory	is	most	especially	found	in	the	woman.	This	might	help	us	to	begin	to	consider
why	 the	 angels	 are	 spectators	 upon	 worship,	 and	 the	 comportment	 of	 women	 in
relationship	 to	 them	 is	 so	 important.	 Paul	 now	 proceeds	 to	 show	 the	 mutuality	 and



reciprocity	of	men	and	women	in	the	Gospel.

The	woman	is	not	independent	of	the	man,	nor	the	man	of	the	woman.	The	man	may	be
the	head	and	come	first,	but	every	man	 is	born	of	a	woman.	Woman	 is	 from	man,	but
man	is	of	woman.

There	 is	 an	 asymmetry	 here,	 but	 one	 that	 binds	 us	 together.	 Neither	 party	 is	 exalted
finally	over	the	other,	but	is	rather	bound	together	in	mutually	implicatory	relationships.
What	Paul	is	teaching	here	should	not	be	difficult	to	understand.

We	should	have	an	instinct	for	it.	These	are	things	that	we	should	know	from	nature,	and
Paul	speaks	to	the	Corinthians	as	those	who	should	already	know	these	things.	He's	not
teaching	them	something	new.

They	should	have	an	instinct	for	this	stuff,	by	nature.	A	man	who	dresses	or	tries	to	wear
his	hair	like	a	woman	is	bringing	dishonour	to	himself,	while	a	woman's	hair	is	her	glory.
He	finally	closes	down	the	conversation	by	making	clear	that	if	people	are	going	to	cause
a	fuss	about	this,	they	will	find	that	there	is	no	custom	for	such	gender	neutralisation	in
the	life	of	the	other	churches.

Paul	now	turns	to	deal	with	another	issue,	the	Corinthians'	practice	of	the	Lord's	Supper,
which	is	woefully	deficient.	He	has	already	described	the	divisions	within	the	Corinthian
congregation	in	chapter	1,	the	different	parties	and	dissensions	that	were	between	them,
and	 now	 he	 describes	 the	 way	 that	 that	 is	 playing	 out	 within	 their	 celebration	 of
communion.	 Rather	 than	 being	 brought	 together,	 some	 parties	 are	 eating	 ahead	 of
others,	and	leaving	others	with	nothing	to	eat.

Rich	 and	 poor	 are	 being	 divided.	 This	 is	 another	 division	 between	 the	 strong	 and	 the
weak	within	 the	congregation	of	Corinth.	The	very	meal	 that	should	be	 the	 time	when
people	express	their	unity	in	Christ	is	a	time	when	some	people	are	going	hungry,	while
others	are	getting	drunk.

People	are	eating	their	meal	without	regard	for	the	other,	and	all	of	this	expresses	very
clearly	what	was	the	problem	in	the	life	of	Corinth.	People	who	were	strong,	insisting	on
their	own	rights,	and	pushing	themselves	ahead	of	others,	rather	than	taking	regard	for
each	 other,	 and	 seeking	 to	 be	 built	 up	 together	with	 their	 neighbours	 as	 one	 body	 in
Christ.	The	result	is	that	they	despise	the	Church	of	God,	and	they	humiliate	those	who
are	poor	and	weak	among	them.

While	 all	 of	 this	 helps	 to	 reveal	 who	 are	 faithful	 and	who	 are	 not,	 it's	 certainly	 not	 a
proper	celebration	of	the	Lord's	Supper.	Indeed,	in	Paul's	eyes,	it's	no	celebration	of	the
Supper	 at	 all.	 In	 response	 to	 this	 situation,	 Paul	 recounts	 the	 tradition	 of	 the	 Lord's
Supper	as	it	was	delivered	to	him.

He	emphasises	the	background	of	the	cross.	The	Lord's	Supper	was	established	on	the



evening	of	the	Last	Supper.	The	Supper	isn't	any	old	meal.

It's	the	meal	that	proclaims	the	death	of	Christ	until	he	comes.	 It's	the	covenant	meal.
It's	the	meal	in	which	the	blood	of	the	new	covenant	is	sealed	to	us.

It's	the	meal	in	which	we	are	joined	together	as	one	body,	as	we	share	in	the	same	bread
and	 cup.	 It	 should	 be	 becoming	 clear	 to	 the	 Corinthians	 by	 this	 point	 that	 they	 have
celebrated	 in	 a	 totally	 unworthy	 fashion.	 The	 Supper	 was	 to	 be	 celebrated	 in
remembrance	of	Christ,	or	perhaps	better,	as	Christ's	memorial.

We	think	about	remembrance	as	a	very	subjective	thing.	But	this	 is	a	more	public	and
objective	thing.	It's	to	memorialise	the	Lord's	death,	to	publicly	proclaim	it.

It's	memorialised	in	part	before	God,	calling	God	to	act	on	the	basis	of	the	sacrifice	of	his
Son.	Every	time	we	celebrate	it,	we're	calling	God	to	see	and	act.	It's	an	enacted	prayer.

And	this	 is	done	until	he	comes.	 In	 the	Supper	we're	caught	between	the	event	of	 the
past,	 the	 sacrifice	 of	 Christ	 on	 the	 cross,	 and	 the	 coming	 of	 Christ	 in	 the	 future.	 And
between	those	 two	events,	we	celebrate	 this	meal	as	 this	 regular,	weekly	memorial	of
what	he	has	done.

Like	a	great	stone	dropped	into	the	lake	of	history,	Christ's	death	ripples	out	throughout
the	ages.	Each	week	we	are	hit	anew	with	one	of	the	ripples	of	Christ's	death,	and	driven
further	toward	the	expected	shore	of	the	age	to	come.	The	Last	Supper	was	instituted	in
a	context	of	peril.

It	was	on	the	night	when	Jesus	was	betrayed.	And	it	was	a	night	when	the	disciples	will
be	tested	and	sifted.	In	a	similar	manner,	the	Corinthians	need	to	celebrate	in	a	mindful
way,	recognising	both	the	light	and	the	shadow,	the	promise	and	the	danger.

They	 must	 eat	 and	 drink	 in	 a	 way	 that	 discerns	 the	 body.	 What	 does	 Paul	 mean	 by
discerning	the	body	here?	Not,	I	believe,	recognising	the	body	of	Christ	in	the	bread,	but
rather	 recognising	 the	 body	 of	 Christ	 in	 their	 brothers	 and	 sisters	 around	 them.	 It	 is
communion.

It's	communion	with	Christ	and	each	other.	Christ	and	each	other.	Christ	in	each	other.

The	point	here	is	not	deep	introspection.	It's	recognising	your	neighbour,	and	not	eating
before	 them,	 not	 ignoring	 them,	 not	 trying	 to	 put	 yourself	 ahead	 of	 them,	 but
recognising	the	unity	of	the	body	in	Christ.	When	this	does	not	take	place,	judgement	is
to	be	expected.

And	that	seems	to	have	been	what	happened	in	Corinth.	There	were	even	people	dying
as	a	result	of	their	unworthy	participation	in	the	supper.	Yet	the	Lord	was	judging	them,
not	to	destroy	them,	but	to	bring	them	to	repentance,	so	that	they	might	be	saved	at	the



last.

In	the	supper,	we	participate	in	the	cup	of	blessing.	But	if	taken	in	an	unworthy	fashion,
it	 becomes	 a	 cup	 of	 curse.	Here	we	 should	 recognise	 the	 test	 of	 jealousy	 in	Numbers
chapter	5	in	the	background.

God	comes	 to	 inspect	his	bride	 for	 faithfulness	each	week.	The	assumption	 is	 that	 the
bride	 will	 be	 faithful	 and	 be	 blessed.	 But	 if	 she	 is	 not	 faithful,	 she	 brings	 curse	 upon
herself.

The	supper	that	serves	as	a	memorial	calls	God	to	act	towards	us.	Ideally,	this	should	be
for	 blessing.	 But	 if	 we	 are	 acting	 in	 a	 way	 that	 dishonours	 God	 and	 dishonours	 each
other,	it	will	be	for	judgement	and	curse.

A	question	to	consider.	How	does	Paul's	teaching	about	the	weak	and	the	strong	earlier
in	the	letter	help	us	to	understand	what	is	taking	place	in	Corinth	here,	and	how	the	root
problems	underlying	this	could	be	addressed?


